
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, May 18, 2021 

 6:00 pm 
Council Board Room 

One Batavia City Centre, Batavia NY 

AGENDA 
 
 
 
I.  Roll Call 
 
II.  Call to Order 
 
III. Approval of Minutes – 4/20/21 
 
IV. Proposals 
 

Address: 282 Ross Street  
Applicant: Robert Doty (owner) 
 

Proposal 1: ZBA recommendation to widen an existing 10’ wide Portland cement 
driveway by placing 11’ of Portland cement to the south side of the 
existing driveway   

  
  Actions: 1. Review application 
    2. Discussion and recommendation to the ZBA 
     

Address: 19-21 Jackson Street 
Applicant: Mary Valle (owner) 
 

Proposal 2: Special Use Permit to convert an existing business office space on the 
second floor of this three-story building to a one-bedroom “Restricted 
Residential Use” dwelling unit   

  
  Actions: 1. Review application  
    2. Public hearing and discussion 

3. Action by the board 
  

Address: 90 River Street 
Applicant: Community Care of WNY Inc. (owner) 
 

Proposal 3: Minor Subdivison to divide .081 acres from this 11.142-acre parcel of 
vacant land. The smaller portion will be merged into an existing .456-
acre parcel know as 104 River Street   

 
  Actions: 1. Review application 
    2. Discussion and action by the board 
 
             



Address: 211 East Main Street   
 

Proposal 4: City Council has been petitioned to amend the current zoning ordinance 
to include 211 East Main Street in the surrounding C-3 central 
commercial use district. This parcel is currently designated within the P-
2 (medical campus) and projects into the C-3 district along East Main 
Street. The west, south, and east lot lines abut the existing C-3 district.   

  
  Actions: 1. Review proposal 
    2. Discussion and recommendations to City Council 
             
V.        Other/ New Business/Updates 
  
VI. Setting of Next Meeting:  June 15, 2021 
 
VII. Adjournment 



 

 
 

PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
DRAFT MINUTES 

April 20, 2021  
6:00 pm 

Council Board Room 
One Batavia City Centre, Batavia NY 

 
 
Members present: David Beatty, Edward Flynn, Matt Gray, Tammy Hathaway,   
   John Ognibene, Duane Preston 
    
Members absent: none 
    
Others present:   Meg Chilano – Recording Secretary, Doug Randall – Code Enforcement 
   Officer 
       
I. Roll Call 
Roll call of the members was conducted.  Six members were present and Chairman Duane Preston 
declared a quorum.   

 
II. Call to order 
Mr. Preston called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm. 
 
III.  Previous Meeting Minutes 
There were no corrections to the minutes.  Mr. Preston assumed the motion and the minutes were 
approved as written by unanimous consent.   
RESULT:  Approval of February 16, 2021 meeting minutes.  
 
IV. Proposals 

A. Sketch Plan review for the change of use for this existing 3,771 sq.’ restaurant building: 2,771 
sq.’ will be used for a convenience store with retail fuel sales; 1,000 sw.’ will be utilized for a 
drive-through restaurant   
 

Address: 204 Oak Street 
Applicant: Patricia Bittar (Director, Land Development Projects, WM Schutt 

Associates, Quicklee’s) 

Actions: 1. Review application  
  2. Discussion and recommendation 
   

1. Review Application  
Mr. Preston read the summary of the proposal.  Lou Terragnoli, Director of Real Estate for 
Quicklee’s, and David Schutt, for WM Schutt Associates, were available to speak about the 
project.   
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Mr. Terragnoli explained that the intention is to modify the former Bob Evan’s building to 
create a Quicklee’s convenience store, which is also part quick service eat-in / drive through. 
Additionally, there is a fuel station component.  
 
The building will be modified to accommodate a drive-through window. The stack, which can 
hold 10 vehicles, will go around the building. The parking lot can hold 40 vehicles, with three 
spaces designated for disabled patrons. The retail fuel service will offer four stations under a 
canopy. 
 
Mr. Terragnoli told the board that the curb cut on Noonan Drive will be maintained, but since 
the business is intended to draw in Thruway travelers, they would like to add a curb cut with a 
right turn only onto Oak Street.  

 
2.  Discussion and Recommendations by the Board 
Ms. Hathaway asked about the position of the right-out-only turn in relation to the Thruway. 
According to Mr. Terragnoli, vehicles will exit into the turning lane of the entrance onto the 
Thruway.  
 
Mr. Flynn asked if Mr. Terragnoli had discussed the curb cut with the NYS DOT, and Mr. 
Terragnoli answered that a traffic study would be conducted, followed by a discussion with 
the DOT. 
 
Mr. Flynn asked why another curb cut is necessary, and Mr. Terragnoli responded that it would 
offer a second egress point. Mr. Beatty pointed out that while the arrangement is meant to cater 
to Thruway travelers, it could be problematic for local traffic. Ms. Hathaway noted that the 
turning lane for Park Road is short and if drivers attempt to make a left turn, such a move could 
prove hazardous. 
 
Mr. Ognibene said that he would like to see more trees on the property. Mr. Gray noted that 
several trees will have to be removed to create space for the project and wanted to know if they 
would be replaced in another location on the property. Mr. Terragnoli said they would be 
agreeable to planting as many trees as were originally there. 
 
Mr. Flynn asked about signage for both business. Mr. Terragnoli said that both business would 
be advertised on the existing sign, which will be refaced rather than replaced. 
 
Mr. Preston asked about lighting, since the business is open 24 hours a day. Mr. Terragnoli 
stated that the light would not spill onto the neighboring properties. 
 
For the next meeting the board wishes to see:   

• Sample materials 
• Traffic study 
• Comparisons of stacks 
• 80500 
• 80500 
• 8 
• Landscape plan 
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• Signage information 
 
B. Minor Subdivision to divide a .283-acre (100’ x 123’) lot from this existing 10.5-acre 

undeveloped parcel. The 100’ x 123’ lot will be merged into an existing 25’ x 123’ 
neighboring parcel (71.020-1-52)   

 
Address: 29 Northern Boulevard 
Applicant: Gerald Williams, Esq. (attorney for John L. Mortellaro Sr. Trust) 

 Actions: 1. Review application and discussion 
   2. SEQR 
   3. Action by the board 
    
1. Review Application  
Mr. Preston read the summary of the proposal. Patrick Corona spoke on behalf of the project. 
He said that his family has owned the property for the past 27 years and wishes to join the 
parcels and increase the frontage. 
 
Mr. Gray asked if Mr. Corona has any plans to build on the additional property. Mr. Corona 
answered that he has no specific plans for the immediate future. He intends to make it look 
more as if the properties belong together, and give his dog more room to run. 
  
2. SEQR 
Mr. Preston asked if the board had reviewed part one of the SEQR application and they 
indicated they had.  The board went through the questions for part two. 
MOTION:  Mr. Gray moved to approve a negative declaration of SEQR; the motion was 
seconded by Mr. Flynn, and on roll call, was approved 5-0.   
RESULT:  Negative declaration of SEQR  
 
3. Action by the Board 
MOTION:  Mr. Flynn moved to recommend approval of the subdvision; the motion was 
seconded by Mr. Gray, and on roll call, was approved 5-0.  
RESULT:  Approval of the Minor Subdivision. 

 
C. Alteration to the previously approved design of exterior features of this building located 

within the Business Improvement District (BID). The proposal is to create ten 10’ x 6’ 
rooftop patios by enclosing areas outside of each dwelling unit with 42” tall protective 
guardrails   

 
Address: 45-47 Ellicott Place 
Applicant: V.J. Gautieri Constructors, Inc. (owner) 

 Actions: 1. Review application 
   2. Discussion and action by the board     

 
1. Review Application  
Mr. Preston read the summary of the proposal.   
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2. Discussion and Action by the Board 
MOTION:  Mr. Flynn moved to approve the application on the condition that the color of the 
balconies match the existing projections; the motion was seconded by Mr. Gray, and on roll 
call, was approved 5-0. 
RESULT:  Approval of exterior changes. 
 
D. Sketch Plan Review for the construction of a 69,420 sq.’ two story facility to house the 

YMCA with medical offices, off-street parking, new access point from Summit Street, and 
numerous site work / landscaping updates throughout the complex   

 
Address: 207-209, 211, 213 Main Street; 211 ½ Main Street Rear; 1-9, 10, 12-26, 

17-23, 28 Wiard Street; 17, 10 Summit Street; 216-220 Washington Avenue  

 Actions: 1. Review petition 
   2. Discussion and recommendations  
   
1. Review Application  
Mr. Preston read the summary of the project. Steve Tanner and David Ciurzynski, of Clark, 
Patterson, Lee, and Dan Ireland, of UMMC, spoke on behalf of the project.  
 
2. Discussion and Recommendations 
Mr. Tanner reported to the board that there is a petition to City Council for a zoning change so 
that the parcel in the middle of the project will match the same zone as the parcels on either 
side. The one large parcel will be owned by the YMCA and UMMC, and house the offices for 
UMMC’s Healthy Living.  
 
Mr. Tanner said that they would like to have an entrance on Summit Street, in order to help 
with the flow of traffic. The lights for the area will be positioned to prevent casting light on 
the neighboring houses. In addition, there will be a fence to screen the lights from houses on 
Washington Avenue. 
 
There will be sufficient parking at the rear of the building to avoid pedestrian crossing from 
Bank Street. 
 
A spine will run from the entrance of the building at the rear, through the entire building to 
Main Street. Mr. Flynn asked for an entrance on Main Street, but Mr. Tanner answered that 
they would prefer to keep the front as a courtyard area. Mr. Ciurzynski added that especially 
at this time of the COVID-19 pandemic, it is important to maintain control of the building with 
a checkpoint. He pointed out that security issues also exist with babies and young children in 
the area. 
 
Mr. Gray noted that the words used in the YMCA’s DRI proposal were, “activate Main Street 
and draw in pedestrians,” and that he does not see the current plan delivering on the proposal. 
Mr. Ciurzynski responded that the services are the most important element in the idea of 
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activation, and indicated that there is room for growth. This part of the project is the first phase, 
with the possibility of more to come as funding allows. 
 
Mr. Ireland added that outside activities could be done in the front courtyard space, which will 
draw people into the corridor. He said that a balance needed to be created between the spirit of 
what was proposed in the DRI and the operation of the facility. He said that the spirit also 
exists in the efforts to draw people into the campus with the health care component. 
 
According to Mr. Ireland, it may be possible to have activities going on in the space between 
the YMCA and GoArt!; however, now there are limitations on space and money. Building the 
YMCA is a process that will continue to evolve. 
 
Mr. Ireland addressed Mr. Gray’s concern that there is no Main Street entrance or parking by 
noting that vehicles parked in front of the courtyard area would detract from the Main Street 
line of sight, and be contrary to the spirit of drawing people in. He also noted that parking on 
the street would involve issues with the NYS DOT. 
 
Ms. Hathaway said that the DRI showed the front space in the building as being accessible 
with a juice bar and outside exercise. Mr. Ciurzynski responded that the opportunity to do that 
is not available yet. As not-for-profit organizations, there are difficulties with the YMCA and 
UMMC acting as a landlord. While those kind of opportunities may be available in the future, 
at this phase there is no path to put them in play.  
 
Mr. Flynn asked Mr. Tanner and Mr. Ciurzynski to try to design some variety into the façade 
of the building, and Mr. Beatty asked them to consider some kind of pocket park. The board 
members also asked for access to the video of the virtual tour. 
 
The items the board indicated that it wishes to see for the preliminary plans are as follows: 

• Renderings of the rear of the building 
• Details and samples of materials 
• Changes to the Summit Street entrance 
• Ideas for the space between the YMCA and GoArt! 

 
V. Setting of Next Meeting:  May 18, 2021 

 
VI. Adjournment 
Ms. Hathaway moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:47 p.m., and Mr. Gray seconded the motion. 
All voted in favor. 

 

 __________________________ 
 Meg Chilano 
 Bureau of Inspection Secretary 
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